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Dear Fellows and colleagues,

It is with a heavy heart that I write this message to you today (2 October) as I have just returned from 
attending the Memorial Service of Professor Sir David Todd, the founding President of the Academy, 
who passed away on 16 August 2017. He was an inspiration to many of us in the profession and set in 
place the many core values that we live by at the Academy. 

I would like to update you on a number of activities that have been done in memory of Prof Todd. A 
press release was jointly issued by the Academy, Hospital Authority, and the University of Hong Kong’s 
(HKU’s) Faculty of Medicine on 17 August. A Condolence Corner was set up earlier at the Library on 
3/F of the Academy, making available a condolence book for those who wish to express condolences, 
share thoughts and reminiscences about Prof Todd. And today, a Memorial Service for Professor Todd, 
co-organised by HKU, Hong Kong Academy of Medicine, Hong Kong College of Physicians, and 
Diocesan Boys’ School was held at HKU’s Loke Yew Hall, with a full house of over 600 guests attending 
the solemn ceremony.

At the time of writing, an obituary has been arranged for publication in the international medical 
journal, The Lancet, besides our own Hong Kong Medical Journal and this issue of Focus. We are also 
working with the HKU counterparts on a memorial book to commemorate Sir David’s life, one that 
was so well-lived. The book is targeted to be distributed at this year’s David Todd Oration, which will 
be held in conjunction with our annual fellowship conferment on 15 December 2017. 

The prestigious lecture, named after Sir David, was established in 1995 to recognise his tremendous 
contributions in setting up the Academy. This year’s Orator, the last one nominated by Sir David 
himself, is the Dean of HKU’s Faculty of Medicine, one of Sir David’s mentees. I am certain that Prof 
Gabriel Leung’s oration, entitled ‘Coming Full Circle’, will be enlightening for our newly admitted 
young Fellows, and inspire them to become future leaders. 

Being the statutory body responsible for the training and standards of medical and dental specialists in 
Hong Kong, the Academy has a professional role and duty to look after the interest of the public and help 
the authorities in shaping the healthcare system of tomorrow. With this important mandate, members 
from the Academy play a unique and important role in the Medical Council of Hong Kong (MCHK). 
One of the foremost tasks of the Academy at the moment is to reach out and communicate with its 
Fellows, including the younger generation of doctors, who have voiced their views and concerns on the 
Medical Registration (Amendment) Bill, particularly the part concerning the Academy’s representation 
in the MCHK. The Academy has not put the issue aside during the Legislative Council’s summer recess. 
A consultation exercise via email was conducted for a period of around two months, aiming to collect 
Fellows’ views on the nomination and election mechanisms for the Academy’s two seats in the MCHK. 
The Academy Council also held a special meeting on 29 September to consider the opinions collected 
and discuss the latest development of the matter. We will continue our deliberation, plan for an open 
forum, and keep Fellows updated on the development related to the Bill.

2018 will mark the 25th anniversary of the Academy. An Organising Committee chaired by Dr Chor-
chiu Lau, our Vice-President (General Affairs), is working hard with various subcommittees and the 
Secretariat to plan a series of activities throughout the year that lead up to the Anniversary Congress to 
be held on 7-9 December 2018, with the theme ‘Beyond 25: New Paradigms in Healthcare’. Renowned 
speakers from around the world will be invited to share their expertise and knowledge. I would like to 
invite you all to participate in these events and activities to celebrate your Academy’s silver jubilee.
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In ending, and for one more time, I would like to pay a special tribute to our founding President, who guided the Academy 
through its formative years. As the seventh president taking up the helm, I will draw strength from his beliefs when facing 
challenges, and honour his memory by continuing the work that was dear to his heart. Judging from the outpour of condolence 
messages we received, and the number of attendants at his memorial service, I believe he will be fondly remembered and 
greatly missed by many in the profession and the community. His spirit and visions will forever remain the foundation of this 
organisation. 

Prof CS Lau
President

2 October 2017

AGM, Fellowship Conferment Ceremony, and  
David Todd Oration 2017
This year’s Annual General Meeting (AGM) will be held at 5:30 pm on 15 December 2017 (Friday), at Lim Por Yen Lecture 
Theatre of the Academy building. All Fellows are welcome to attend the Conferment Ceremony.

The 24th Annual Fellowship Conferment Ceremony will be held at Run Run Shaw Hall of the Academy building at 6:00 pm 
on 15 December 2017 (Friday). The ceremony will be held in conjunction with the 2017 David Todd Oration, at which Prof 
Gabriel Leung, Dean, Li Ka Shing Faculty of Medicine of The University of Hong Kong, will deliver a talk on ‘Coming full 
circle’. All Fellows are welcome to attend the Oration. 

HKAM 25th Anniversary in 2018
25th Anniversary Logo Design Competition 
The 25th Anniversary Logo Design Competition has successfully completed and the winner is Dr Chi-kin Lo, Department of 
Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Yan Chai Hospital. Dr Lo will receive a certificate and a 12.9-inch iPAD Pro WiFi 256GB 
at the Academy’s Annual Fellowship Conferment Ceremony on 15 December 2017 (Friday). 

According to Dr Lo, the logo combines the 
ancient Chinese character “醫”, which stands for 
medicine, and the number “25” to represent the 
25th anniversary of the Academy. Use of the ancient 
Chinese character “醫” in the logo is not simply 
because of the beauty of Chinese calligraphy. The 
upper part of the Chinese character “醫” stands for a 
bag of arrows, and the lower part is a bottle of alcohol. 
The character conveys the message that alcohol was 
used to disinfect archery wounds in ancient China. 
Indeed alcohol-based disinfectant is still used in 
surgery nowadays. There was no microscopy nor 
microbiology in ancient China. Use of alcohol in wound management followed careful clinical observation and its proven 
effectiveness in subsequent patients. This is undoubtedly the essence of modern evidence-based medicine (EBM). The Chinese 
character “醫” exemplifies the scientific nature of medicine and the spirit of EBM to continuously improve clinical practice. 
This echoes the objectives of the Academy to promote the advancement of the art and science of medicine; and to promote 
integrity and high standards in the practice of medicine and its specialties in Hong Kong. The colour of the design matches 
that of the Academy logo. The inclusion of both “25th Anniversary of Hong Kong Academy of Medicine” and “香港醫專廿
五載” in the logo also manifests the bilingual nature of Hong Kong.

The winning logo will be refined and then used on all occasions related to the Academy’s 25th anniversary celebratory events, 
e.g. letterheads, souvenirs, website, backdrops, etc.

The 25th Anniversary Organising Committee thanks all the entrants for submitting their designs for the competition, and 
congratulate Dr Lo on his win.
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Tentative Events during the Anniversary Year 2018

Save the Dates!

JAN

Annual Conference on 
Disaster Preparedness and Response

3 OCT

Golf Tournament

NOV

Running Specialists

7-9 DEC

Anniversary Congress, with theme: 
Beyond 25: New Paradigms in 
Healthcare

Medical Education 
Conference

5 MAY

26 FEB
Kick-off Ceremony
Anniversary Celebration 
cum Spring Luncheon

There will be a series of activities to be 
held in 2018 to celebrate the silver jubilee 
anniversary of the Academy. More details 
will be available as our plans develop. We 
shall keep Fellows up to date through the 
monthly eNews, Academy website, and 
Facebook.

JUL-OCT

Intercollegiate 
Basketball Tournament
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Signing of Cooperation Framework Agreement with Health 
and Family Planning Commission of Sichuan Province,  
27 September 2017
On 27 September 2017, the Health and Family 
Planning Commission of Sichuan Province and 
the Academy signed a Cooperation Framework 
Agreement to collaborate on medical education 
and specialist training. Director of Health 
and Family Planning Commission of Sichuan 
Province Mr Shen Ji signed the agreement with 
the Academy President.

51st Singapore-Malaysia Congress of Medicine,  
21-23 July 2017
President Prof CS Lau and Council Members attended the Congress, entitled ‘Moving Forward, Staying Ahead’ organised by 
the Academy of Medicine, Singapore (AMS). The Academy’s delegates participated in various scientific sessions as speakers and 
panelists to share their invaluable insights.

At the Induction Comitia of the AMS, Prof CS Lau 
addressed the new fellows and appraised the great 
achievement of the AMS, which celebrated its 60th 
anniversary in 2017. Prof Lau and several College 
Presidents were conferred the Fellowship of the AMS. 
All the Academy’s delegates were also invited to join a 
gala dinner in celebration of the Diamond Jubilee of 
the AMS.

Besides, Council Members of the three academies 
(Singapore, Malaysia, and Hong Kong) attended 
the Joint Council meeting to share updates on their 
respective latest developments and discuss plans for 
further collaboration.

AMS Induction Comitia

AMS 60th anniversary gala dinner
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In Memoriam: Professor Sir David Todd (1928–2017)
Professor Sir David Todd, Founding President of the Academy, passed away peacefully 
after a brief illness on 16 August 2017 at Queen Mary Hospital—where his medical 
education matured and exceptional career achievement endured. He was taken care of 
by those he had taught and surrounded by his family, beloved students and mentees. 

Widely revered by the medical profession in Hong Kong and internationally for his 
achievements in medical education and research, Sir David also had an unassailable 
reputation for his selfless dedication to patient care and numerous community services. 

Sir David was instrumental in the establishment of the Hong Kong Academy of 
Medicine (HKAM). He was Chairman of the HKAM Preparatory Committee from 
1990 to 1992 and served the Academy as her founding President between 1992 and 
1996. After stepping down from his Presidency, Sir David continued to give support to 
the Academy Council and offered advice. To honour his contribution, the Executive Board of the HKAM Foundation 
Fund proposed in 1995 to organise an Oration in the name of Sir David to be held annually at the Academy. In 1997, 
Sir David was further elected an Honorary Fellow of the Academy. 

Professor Todd, as many of us used to fondly call him, was regarded a formidable and caring teacher and mentor by 
his students and colleagues and commanded tremendous respect from the medical community in Hong Kong. 

“There is more to a good medical and dental practitioner than the ability to pass examinations: compassion and wisdom 
must be added to expertise.” He once wrote in the foreword of the Academy’s Tenth Anniversary Commemorative 
Book. 

In his 2014 speech at the first dinner gathering organised for Council members and Past Presidents to meet with 
distinguished Young Fellows, Prof Todd said:

“You are a specially gifted group and with this come obligations. These include being leaders in preventing and treating 
disease, carrying out research to advance health care, sharing your knowledge with colleagues, especially those who follow in 
your footsteps, educating the public and placing service before self-interest. In other words honour professionalism, and be 
role models. Some of your work can be done through the Academy and its Colleges and I hope you will actively contribute 
to their endeavours. 

Hong Kong is going through difficult times. You face more challenges than we did in the past. But Hong Kong has survived 
and thrived. The medical profession traditionally shies away from politics but we may no longer be able to do so. Come what 
may the integrity of our profession must be maintained. I trust you can strike a balance between idealism and reality. Einstein 
said ‘Life is like riding a bicycle. To keep your balance you must keep moving’. So do keep moving in the right direction and 
uphold the profession. In this I wish you all every happiness and success.”

Besides his work in the Academy, he had contributed immensely to the development and growth of medicine in 
the city and beyond. He was Head of the University of Hong Kong Department of Medicine from 1974 to 1989, 
Founding President of the Hong Kong College of Physicians in 1986, and a member of the first Hospital Authority 
Board in 1990. He was also Chairman of the AIDS Trust Fund, Chairman of the Health Services Research Committee, 
Vice-Chairman of the S.K. Yee Medical Foundation, and Trustee of the Croucher Foundation and the Sino-British 
Fellowship Trust. 

Prof Todd also emphasised the importance of research in medical education and training, commenting that “it focuses 
the mind, increases analytical powers, and contributes to improvements in health and patient care.” Between 1986 
and 1993, Prof Todd served on the University and Polytechnic Grants Committee and was the first Chairman of its 
Research Grants Committee.

Sir David had received numerous local and overseas College Fellowships and awards over the years with the Carl de 
Grouchy Medal awarded by the Haematology Society of Australia in 1979 among the most notable ones. For his 
services to medicine and education in Hong Kong, he was awarded an Officer (OBE), a Commander (CBE), and 
Knight Bachelor of the Most Excellent Order of the British Empire in 1982, 1990, and 1995, respectively. 

Sir David has left behind a legacy of love, respect, leadership and, most importantly, humanism. He will be always 
remembered by his family, friends, colleagues, students, and staff.  

CS Lau
President 

Hong Kong Academy of Medicine 

This article also appears in the October 2017 issue of the Hong Kong Medical Journal.
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News and Announcements
Fellowship / CMECPD
Reduced Subscription Rates

1.	 Fellows residing outside Hong Kong or retiring from all remunerative practice/job/business may submit a written 
application for reduced rates before 31 December 2017 if they wish to enjoy the reduced rates in 2018. 

2.	 Fellows aged over 65 will be required to pay 1/3 of full subscription rate only. Also, Fellows aged over 70 will not need 
to pay any subscription. The payment status of these two types of Fellows will be updated in the Academy register 
automatically.

3.	 For details of the policy on reduces subscription rates, please visit <http://www.hkam.org.hk/fellows_area/reduced_rate.
pdf>. 

CME/CPD Principles & Guidelines 2017-19

Please note that the CMECPD Principles & Guidelines for the cycle 2017-19 will remain unchanged, i.e. no more than 75 
points can be awarded for passive participation in a 3-year cycle. Fellows are strongly advised to maintain a balanced CMECPD 
profile with a mix of different activities, in order to capture the full benefit of different types of CMECPD activities. The 
document, Principles & Guidelines 2017-19, is available online on the Academy website.

(Note: Individual Colleges will have their own set of guidelines based on what have been agreed at the Academy level. There 
may be specific rules or requirements that the Colleges determine to be relevant for their specialties.)

Fellow’s Contact Details Update

The Academy sometimes gets error messages when sending messages to Fellows’ registered emails, which may be caused by 
full mailboxes, invalid addresses, etc. A valid email address is essential for Fellows to gain access to iCMECPD account and 
view the CME/CPD profile. In order to help us maintain an up-to-date database, please keep us informed whenever there 
are changes to your email address, mailing address, or contact number by updating information in your iCMECPD account 
<http://www.icmecpd.hk>. Fellows also need to be aware of mailbox capacity and keep the registered emails active by ensuring 
that there is sufficient space in their accounts for emails to be delivered.

iCMECPD App now available at App Store and Google Play

To further enhance the online services for CMECPD, the Academy has developed a mobile application for capturing attendance 
— iCMECPD App. It is now available at Apple’s App Store and Google’s Play. Fellows may download the App by scanning the 
respective QR code below (or search “icmecpd” from App Store/Google Play) and install it in their smartphone with operating 
system in iOS (8.0 or above) or Android (4.3 or above).

Starting from 2017, Fellows may capture their attendance by using the App to scan the QR code for CMECPD activities 
held by the Academy/Colleges at the HKAM Jockey Club Building. The Academy has started liaising with organisers on pilot 
runs of the App for their activities to be held so that they will gradually use this paperless online accreditation application and 
attendance capture process. In addition, briefing sessions will be conducted for organisers to further promote the App and the 
system.

iCMECPD App



Autumn 2017 7

Young Fellows Chapter
The Young Fellows Chapter (YFC) was established in July 2017. Its 
membership is comprised of representatives from the 15 Specialty 
Colleges. A ‘young fellow’ is one who is within ten years of being 
awarded Fellowship of the Hong Kong Academy of Medicine.

YFC is tasked by the Academy Council and boards with providing 
feedback and comments about issues relating to young Fellows. It 
also serves as a platform for communication between young Fellows 
and the Academy Council, as well as a conduit to present the views 
of young Fellows to the Academy. The YFC strives to engage young 
members and encourage their involvement in the Academy. In addition, it enables inter-College collaboration to promote 
professional development and research among young Fellows across specialties, both locally and internationally.
 
Members of the YFC have an opportunity to participate in the activities of various boards and committees of the Academy, 
namely the Education Committee, HKMJ Editorial Board, House Committee, F&B Subcommittee, HKJC ILCM Advisory 
Committee, HKJC DPRI Governing Board, and Working Group on Professional Indemnity Insurance. The Chair and Vice-
Chair are invited to attend Council meetings of the Academy in a non-voting capacity. Other members are invited to observe 
the activity of boards and committees and comment where appropriate.

Please feel free to email any enquiries or comments to the YFC at yfc@hkam.org.hk.

YFC members 

Henry Wong (Hong 
Kong College of 

Anaesthesiologists)

Joan Fok (Hong Kong 
College of Community 

Medicine)

Tom Ho (College of 
Dental Surgeons of  

Hong Kong)

Ralph Cheung (Hong 
Kong College of 

Emergency Medicine)

Loretta Chan (Hong 
Kong College of Family 

Physicians)

Vivian Ng (Hong Kong 
College of Obstetricians 

and Gynaecologists)

Ian Wong (College of 
Ophthalmologists of 

Hong Kong)

Kenny Kwan (Hong 
Kong College of 

Orthopaedic Surgeons)

Joseph Chung (Hong 
Kong College of 

Otorhinolaryngologists)

Robert Loung (Hong 
Kong College of 
Paediatricians)

Siu-ming Mak (Hong 
Kong College of 

Pathologists)

Heyson Chan (Hong 
Kong College of 

Physicians)

Joyce Lam  
(Hong Kong College of 

Psychiatrists)

Julian Fong  
(Hong Kong College of 

Radiologists)

Emily Lai  
(College of Surgeons of 

Hong Kong)
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Simulation for Incident Command Training cum XVR Users’ 
Group Meeting 2017
The Hong Kong Jockey Club Disaster Preparedness and Response Institute (HKJCDPRI), in cooperation with XVR 
Simulation, held a seminar on ‘Simulation for Incident Command Training’ and an XVR Asian Users’ Group Meeting on 12-
13 September 2017 at the Hong Kong Academy of Medicine. The event aimed at creating a platform for Asian users not only 
to discuss current and future developments in disaster-preparedness and disaster-response simulation training, but also explore 
opportunities for regional cooperation. Speakers from HKJCDPRI, Seoul Metropolitan Fire Brigade Incident Command 
Training Centre, Singapore Civil Defence Force Advanced Command Training Centre, and Department of Fire & Emergency 
Services of Great Southern Australia took turns to deliver presentations on their practical experiences on incident command 
simulation training. Moreover, technical representatives from XVR Simulation showcased the latest XVR model, the updated 
version of Crisis Media, and the company’s product roadmap for the coming years. In addition, a technical visit to the Hong 
Kong Fire and Ambulance Services Academy was paid by the participants on 12 September 2017. The 1.5-day event was 
attended by 47 participants who came from Australia, Hong Kong, Mainland China, Netherlands, Philippines, Singapore, 
and South Korea. 

Participants attending the seminar delivered by Superintendent Wayne Green, Department of Fire & Emergency Services of 
Great Southern Australia
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Whilst the participants are paying a technical visit to the Hong Kong Fire and Ambulance Services Academy of the Hong Kong Fire Services 
Department, they are amazed at the massive collection of antique fire services appliances, equipment, and accoutrements displayed in the museum

The latest HKJCDPRI Policy Brief 
is released
As a platform for knowledge exchange and policy discussion in response to 
disasters in Hong Kong, HKJCDPRI collaborates with the Collaborating 
Centre for Oxford University and CUHK for Disaster and Medical 
Humanitarian Response (CCOUC) and the Harvard T.H. Chan School 
of Public Health to jointly produce Policy Brief papers to provide 
recommendations in building health and community resilience for Hong 
Kong.

The latest Policy Brief paper can now be accessed via the HKJCDPRI 
website <http://www.hkjcdpri.org.hk/policy-brief-%E2%80%93-policy- 
implications-managing-disasters-better-protection-people-non-
communicable>.

Policy Implications for Managing Disasters for Better 
Protection of People with Non-communicable Diseases in 
Hong Kong 
This paper discusses disaster-related health risks associated with people who have underlying non-communicable diseases 
(NCDs) in Asian urban communities. With reference to NCD situation in Hong Kong, key policy recommendations for 
better protection and preparedness of this vulnerable group are made.

Other Policy Brief papers published previously can also be found in our Research & Policy page <http://www.hkjcdpri.org.
hk/policy>.

Should you require further information or have any feedback, please feel free to contact HKJCDPRI at (852) 2871 8507 or 
hkjcdpri@hkam.org.hk.
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Comprehensive Simulation Educator 
Course (CSEC), 23-26 November 2017 
The CSEC aims to provide the essential knowledge and develop learners’ competence 
in planning a simulation-based education activity, scenario development, direction, 
execution, and debriefing method. This course will enable the participants to have an 
understanding of the basic concepts of learner-centred education.

Different types of simulators and simulation techniques and their respective applications will be covered to provide the 
participants with the resources for their teaching purposes. At the end of the course, the participants will have the basic 
knowledge and skill to plan and run a simulation-based training course, develop the necessary training material, direct a 
scenario, and debrief the learners on the learning objectives. The course also intends to cultivate interest and passion in 
simulation-based education, and learners are provided with different methods to maintain and enhance their knowledge and 
skills in simulation-based education.

The 4-day CSEC, with enthusiastic participation of healthcare professionals, was successfully held in June 2017. Apart from 
representatives of the Hospital Authority, 4 out of the 24 participants were accepted to join the CSEC under the sponsorship 
scheme of the Academy Colleges. Special thanks go to all instructors who had spared no effort in teaching and tutoring various 
topics throughout the Course and Dr Robert Simon of Center for Medical Simulation (CMS) for the valuable advice. Positive 
and encouraging feedbacks were received from participants which would help improve the Course.

The next batch of this 4-day CSEC will be held on 23-26 November 2017 (Thursday to Sunday). 

For more information about the CSEC, please visit <http://www.hkjcilcm.hk/Upload/UserUpload/CSEC.pdf>.

The second Advanced Debriefing Course taught by faculties from CMS has been scheduled for 11-14 December 2017 
(Monday to Thursday). The Course is designed to prepare leaders in simulation-based education both to develop their 
own debriefing and feedback skills and to structure and enhance simulation faculty development, and management of their 
simulation cases. 

The Course welcomes graduates of IMS Simulation Instructor Course or ILCM Comprehensive Simulation Educator Course. 
Enrolment exercise will be launched soon. Please refer to the HKAM ILCM website <hkjcilcm.hk> for more information. 
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Events Attended by the Academy Officers
Annual Scientific Meeting of the Hong Kong Geriatrics Society, 10 June 2017
President Prof CS Lau attended the opening ceremony of the Annual Scientific Meeting, entitled ‘Chronic Diseases in Old 
Age: Current and Beyond’. The meeting provided a platform for discussing issues and challenges of caring for elderly people.

Meeting with the Department for 
International Trade of the British 
Consulate-General, 14 June 2017
President Prof CS Lau, Vice-President (Education 
and Examinations) Prof Gilberto Leung, and 
Honorary Secretary Prof Henry Chan met 
the Department’s Trade Commissioner Ms 
Frances Moffett-Kouadio and Assistant Trade 
Commissioner Ms Maggie Palmer over a lunch. 
Discussions were fruitful and some potential areas 
for further collaboration in medical education and 
training were explored.

29th Anniversary Conferment Ceremony of the Hong Kong College of Obstetricians 
and Gynaecologists, 14 June 2017
President Prof CS Lau offered the new College Fellows his most sincere congratulations on their remarkable achievements and 
wished them all the best for their professional career.
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Council Dinner, 27 July 2017
The Academy Council hosted a dinner with representatives of various medical organisations in Hong Kong. The Council 
Dinner provided a good networking opportunity for Council Members to strengthen the relationship with counterparts in the 
medical profession.

Gala Dinner for Celebration of the 20th Anniversary of the Establishment of the 
HKSAR cum Hong Kong International Dental Expo and Symposium (HKIDEAS),  
6 August 2017
Honorary Treasurer Dr YF Chow joined the gala dinner organised by the Hong Kong Dental Association, and was invited to be 
part of the cake-cutting and toasting ceremony on stage. The theme of the HKIDEAS 2017 was ‘New Horizon in Dentistry’.

Consultative Session on the 2017-18 Policy Address, 8 August 2017
President Prof CS Lau attended the consultative session for the medical profession chaired by the Chief Secretary for 
Administration and also attended by the Secretary for Food and Health. A submission was made with views from specialty 
Colleges incorporated.

Conference organised by the Medical Women’s International Association, 26 August 
2017
Vice-President (General Affairs) Dr CC Lau attended the conference organised by the Medical Women’s International Association 
(MWIA) and officiated the opening ceremony. The theme of the MWIA 2017 was ‘Woman – Health – Empowerment’.
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2017 CMDA Summit Forum, 9-10 September
A delegation of Academy representatives attended the Summit Forum of China’s Standardized Medical Residency Training 
organised by the Chinese Medical Doctor Association (CMDA) in Beijing during 9-10 September 2017. On 10 September, 
Immediate Past President, Officers, and College representatives hosted a special HKAM session to share the experience of 
Hong Kong, covering the specialist 
training system as well as training for 
different specialties including medicine, 
surgery, obstetrics and gynaecology, 
and paediatrics.  This collaboration 
with CMDA has greatly encouraged 
knowledge and experience exchange 
between the Academy and mainland 
counterparts.
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Exclusive Privileges for Academy Fellows
Academy Fellows can present their valid HKAM Fellowship Card to enjoy discounts of the following:
•	 L’Hotel Island South: 20% off on buffet, a la carte menu, and holiday brunch (valid until 31 December 2017)
Please visit the Academy website for details.

Corrigendum
On page 2 of the Summer 2017 issue of the FOCUS: list of 2017 appointed Justices of the Peace
The correct list of Fellows appointed as Justices of Peace (JP) is as below:

Dr CHEUNG Tak-hong, JP (The Hong Kong College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists)
Dr HO Pak-leung, JP (The Hong Kong College of Pathologists)
Prof TAM Kwong-hang, JP (The College of Surgeons of Hong Kong)

We apologise for the error made.

HKAM Member Services
Academy Souvenirs
A wide range of well-designed, quality Academy gifts and accessories are available at the Academy Lounge. Fellows may also 
place an order by completing and returning an order form to the Secretariat. Please visit the Academy website for details.

Yum Cha Service at the Academy
Are you looking for a distinctive dim sum place for gathering with family and friends? The 
Academy has been serving the Chinese delicacy once a month on selected Sundays from 
12:00 noon. Come and enjoy our vast range of Cantonese dim sum served with a selection 
of finest tea. You may also have surprise encounter with colleagues you have not seen for a 
long time!

Scheduled dates in 2017*:
17 December

Scheduled dates in 2018*:
7 January, 11 February, 25 March, 15 April,  
13 May, 17 June
(ample parking space available free of charge)
* The schedule is subject to change

Online reservation is available now! You can scan the QR code or visit <https://www.
hkamonline.hk/yumcha> to book a table and enjoy our vast range of Cantonese dim sum 
at the Academy.
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New College Council Members
The following Academy Colleges have held annual general meetings and submitted new Council lists to the newsletter Editorial 
Board. Congratulations to all new College Office Bearers and Council members. (For lists of other College Councils, please 
refer to the Colleges section on the Academy website.)

The Hong Kong College of 
Anaesthesiologists

President	 Assoc Prof Chi-wai Cheung 
1st Vice-President	 Dr Hing-yu So
2nd Vice-President	 Prof Joseph CZ Lui  
Hon Secretary	 Dr Simon KC Chan
Hon Treasurer	 Dr Anne KH Leung
Assistant Secretary	 Dr Timmy CW Chan
Assistant Treasurer	 Dr Bassanio CW Law
Immediate Past President	 Dr John TC Liu
Council Members	 Dr Yee-eot Chee
		  Dr Victor CH Cheung
		  Dr Po-tong Chui
		  Dr Yu-fat Chow
		  Prof Michael Irwin
		  Dr John Low
		  Dr Siu-keung Ng
		  Dr Steven HS Wong

Hong Kong College of 
Radiologists

President	 Dr Chun-key Law
Senior Vice-President 	 Dr Jennifer LS Khoo
Vice-President 	 Prof Anne WM Lee
Warden	 Dr Yiu-chung Wong
Hon Treasurer	 Dr Tze-mun Chan
Hon Secretary	 Dr Elaine YL Kan 
Council Members	 Dr Danny HY Cho	
		  Dr Chun-ying Lui
		  Dr Wai-tat Ngai
		  Dr Wai-lun Poon
		  Dr Kam-hung Wong
Co-opted Council Members	 Dr Lilian Leong
		  (Immediate Past President)
		  Dr Kai-yan Kwok
		  Dr Alex KC Leung
		  Dr Shiobhon Y Luk
		  Dr Hector TG Ma

New and Replacement Staff Members
We welcome the following new and replacement staff members who joined the Academy family during the year:

Name (in alphabetical order) Month of joining the Academy Post

Alex CHAING April 2017 Manager (Administration), DPRI

Cara CHENG September 2017 Editorial Assistant

Ian KWA September 2017 Event Coordinator

Jeffrey LEUNG September 2017 Centre Assistant, ILCM

Flora PAAU September 2017 Executive Officer

Monique SIN June 2017 Event Assistant

Sindy SIU April 2017 Centre Coordinator, ILCM

Catherine TAM September 2017 Event Assistant

Mike TSANG August 2017 AVIT Assistant

Kenny WONG August 2017 Deputy Manager (Facility Services)

Wai-Hong WONG October 2017 AV Technician
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Editorial Board
Prof Martin Wong (Editor)
Dr David Fang
Dr CC Lau
Prof CS Lau
Dr YL Yu
Mr Aaron Cheng

Chief Operations 
Officer
Ms Camellia Chau

Managing Editor
Ms Yvonne Kwok

President
Prof CS Lau
Vice-Presidents
Dr CC Lau
Prof Gilberto Leung
Hon Secretary
Prof Henry Chan
Hon Treasurer
Dr YF Chow
Editor
Prof Martin Wong
Ex-officio Members
College Presidents
A Prof CW Cheung
Prof H Fung
Dr Robert Ng
Dr HF Ho
Dr Angus Chan
Dr WC Leung
Prof Jimmy Lai
Prof Patrick Yung
Dr John Woo
Prof YL Lau
Prof Annie Cheung
Prof Philip Li
Prof Eric Chen
Dr CK Law
Prof Paul Lai
Elected Council 
Members
Dr PP Chen
Dr SF Hung
Prof Gabriel Leung
Dr HT Luk
Dr Matthew Tsui

HKAM Council

The deadline for contributions for the 
Winter 2017 issue of academyfocus 
is 30 November 2017. Please send 
any submissions by e-mail <hkam@
hkam.org.hk> or by fax to 2505 
5577. All submissions are subject 
to editorial review and approval. 
Information supplied, whether or 
not included in the newsletter, may 
be posted on the Academy website.

Deadline for Winter 2017 issue academyfocus is published quarterly by the Hong Kong Academy of Medicine (HKAM) Press and its circulation is restricted 
to HKAM Fellows.

Copyright © 2017 Hong Kong Academy of Medicine

Hong Kong Academy of Medicine
99 Wong Chuk Hang Road, Aberdeen, Hong Kong, China
Tel (852) 2871 8888 	  Fax (852) 2505 5577	   E-mail hkam@hkam.org.hk 	 Website http://www.hkam.org.hk

Although every care has been taken to ensure the accuracy of the contents, the HKAM accepts no responsibility for errors or 
omissions. Articles published in the newsletter reflect the opinions of the authors and should not be taken to represent the 
policies of the HKAM or the institution with which the author(s) is/are affiliated, unless specifically stated.

https://www.facebook.com/hkam.org.hk

Please call 2871 8888 for enquiries/booking or visit the Academy website for details.

Come and Enjoy Drinks and Premium Snack Items at the Academy 
Lounge
The Academy Lounge on 3/F of the Academy building is a nicely decorated place with cosy 
atmosphere ideal for social occasions. The Lounge offers a menu of gourmet appetizers and drink 
specials, as well as BBQ menus.

BBQ Buffet at Fellows’ Garden

Enjoy the breezy Autumn air as well as special menus such as BBQ buffet menu at the Academy 
Fellows’ Garden! Our chefs will grill hearty meats and seafood skewers at our outdoor BBQ 
counter in the Fellows’ Garden. The 
indoor buffet stations will feature a tasty 
assortment of starters and main courses. A 
wide selection of luscious desserts will be 
prepared to complete the feast. 

Full-course Hairy Crab Menu (valid during 
1-30 November 2017)

BBQ Buffet Menu A 
 

STARTERS 
Thai Papaya Salad 

Seas��al Fruit Salad �ith Fresh Shri�ps 
Salad �ar�  �ss�rted �etu�e� T��at�� S�eet ��r� � �u�u��er 

Served with Thousand Island Dressings & Balsamic Vinegar 
 

SOUP 
�rea� �� Pu�p�i� S�up �ith �i�ger Sau�e 
�ss�rted �read �as�et Ser�ed �ith �uter 

 
FROM THE GRILL 

Sh�rt �i�s 
Veal Sausages 

P�r� Stea� �ith �arli� 
�a��� a�d �hi��e� ��ll 

�hi��e� �i�gs �ith �e���grass 
Fish Fillet �ith �uter a�d �arli� i� Ti���il  

�h�le S�eet ��r�� �ggpla�t� �ushr���� Fresh Pi�eapple � S�eet Pepper 
  

 
HOT DISHES 

I�dia� �urry �hi��e� �ith Stea�ed �i�e 
Saut�ed �ss�rted Vegeta�les  

 
DESSERTS 

Sag�� P��el� a�d �a�g� Puddi�g 
Fresh Fruit �rea� �a�e 

Fresh Fruit Plater 
 

BEVERAGES 
���ee� ��glish Tea� �hi�ese Tea� S�� �ri��s � �ra�ge �ui�e 

 

HK$420 per person 
(Minimum order: 25 persons) 

CT-ab0-2017  
 

“CHEF’S RECOMMENDATION” 
Roasted NZ Beef Tenderloin (around 2.5kg) – HK$1,600 each 

Roasted Suckling Pig  (around 2.5kg) – HK$850 each 
Peking Duck – HK$450 each 

Hong Kong Academy of Medicine 
99 Wong Chuk Hang Road, 
Aberdeen, Hong Kong 
Tel: 2871 8787    Fax: 2871 8898 
Email: eventteam@hkam.org.hk  

(Valid from April 1, 2017 – March 31, 2018) 

CT-df0-2017 
CT-cg0-2017 
CT-ae0-2017 

 

蟹肉沙律 

翡翠珍菌炒蝦球 

竹笙蟹粉雞茸羹 

紫蘇蒸大閘蟹(每隻約 4両) 

鮮蟲草花浸菜苗 

青蔥霸王雞 

松子腿茸炒絲苗 

薑葱蠔皇撈麵 

銀耳杞子桂花糕 

鮮果拼盤 
 

席間飲品包括 

桂圓紅棗黑糖薑茶、普洱茶 

、汽水、橙汁 

 
 
 

 

查詢及訂座電話：2871 8888 

供應日期：2017年 11月 1日至 11月 30日 

ct-aci0-17 

每席 HK$5,400 (十位用) 

香港醫學專科學院院士可享有九折優惠(上限 3席) 

Service hours
Monday to Saturday

1200 hrs - 2100 hrs
Sunday and Public Holiday

0900 hrs - 2100 hrs

Academy Lounge
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